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(57) ABSTRACT 

In one aspect, a computing apparatus is con?gured to facili 
tate the identi?cation of a transaction resulting from an activ 
ity occurring in a substantially separate context or environ 
ment, such as an of?ine transaction in a “brick and mortar” 
retail store resulting from an online advertisement or an 
online search. The computing apparatus may match informa 
tion about the activity and information about the transaction 
to correlate the online activity and the o?lline transaction. The 
matching process may involve the use of an offer for a dis 
count, an incentive, a rebate, a reWard, reWard points, cash 
back, a gift, etc. The offer is to be provided in the advertise 
ment associated With an online activity and redeemed in a 
payment transaction, processed via the transaction handler, to 
correlate the advertisement and the transaction. 
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SYSTEMS AND METHODS FOR CLOSING 
THE LOOP BETWEEN ONLINE ACTIVITIES 

AND OFFLINE PURCHASES 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

[0001] The present application claims the bene?t of provi 
sional US. Patent Application Ser. No. 61/250,482, ?led Oct. 
9, 2009 and entitled “Systems and Methods for Closing the 
Loop betWeen Online Activities and Of?ine Purchases,” pro 
visional US. Patent Application Ser. No. 61/231,251, ?led 
Aug. 4, 2009 and entitled “Systems and Methods for Online 
Search to O?line Purchase Tracking,” provisional US. Patent 
Application Ser. No. 61/232,354, ?led Aug. 7, 2009 and 
entitled “Closed Loop Process Providing Bene?t,” provi 
sional U.S. PatentApplication Ser. No. 61/232,114,?ledAug. 
7, 2009 and entitled “Closed Loop Processing Including 
Abstracted Data,” and provisional US. Patent Application 
Ser. No. 61/250,469, ?led Oct. 9, 2009 and entitled “Systems 
and Methods for Multi-Channel Offer Engine,” the disclo 
sures of Which applications are hereby incorporated herein by 
reference. 

FIELD OF THE TECHNOLOGY 

[0002] At least some embodiments of the present disclo 
sure relate to the processing of transaction data, such as 
records of payments made via credit cards, debit cards, pre 
paid cards, etc., and/or providing information based on the 
processing of the transaction data. 

BACKGROUND 

[0003] Millions of transactions occur daily through the use 
of payment cards, such as credit cards, debit cards, prepaid 
cards, etc. Corresponding records of the transactions are 
recorded in databases for settlement and ?nancial record 
keeping (e.g., to meet the requirements of government regu 
lations). Such data can be mined and analyZed for trends, 
statistics, and other analyses. Sometimes such data are mined 
for speci?c advertising goals, such as to provide targeted 
offers to account holders, as described in PCT Pub. No. WO 
2008/067543 A2, published on Jun. 5, 2008 and entitled 
“Techniques for Targeted Offers.” 
[0004] US. Pat. App. Pub. No. 2009/0216579, published 
on Aug. 27, 2009 and entitled “Tracking Online Advertising 
using Payment Services,” discloses a system in Which a pay 
ment service identi?es the activity of a user using a payment 
card as corresponding With an offer associated With an online 
advertisement presented to the user. 
[0005] US. Pat. No. 6,298,330, issued on Oct. 2, 2001 and 
entitled “Communicating With a Computer Based on the 
Of?ine Purchase History of a Particular Consumer,” discloses 
a system in Which a targeted advertisement is delivered to a 
computer in response to receiving an identi?er, such as 
cookie, corresponding to the computer. 
[0006] US. Pat. No. 7,035,855, issued onApr. 25, 2006 and 
entitled “Process and System for Integrating Information 
from Disparate Databases for Purposes of Predicting Con 
sumer Behavior,” discloses a system in Which consumer 
transactional information is used for predicting consumer 
behavior. 
[0007] US. Pat. No. 6,505,168, issued on Jan. 7, 2003 and 
entitled “System and Method for Gathering and StandardiZ 
ing Customer Purchase Information for Target Marketing,” 
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discloses a system in Which categories and sub-categories are 
used to organiZe purchasing information by credit cards, debit 
cards, checks and the like. The customer purchase informa 
tion is used to generate customer preference information for 
making targeted offers. 
[0008] US. Pat. No. 7,444,658, issued on Oct. 28, 2008 and 
entitled “Method and System to Perform Content Targeting,” 
discloses a system in Which advertisements are selected to be 
sent to users based on a user classi?cation performed using 
credit card purchasing data. 
[0009] US. Pat. App. Pub. No. 2005/0055275, published 
on Mar. 10, 2005 and entitled “System and Method for Ana 
lyZing Marketing Efforts,” discloses a system that evaluates 
the cause and effect of advertising and marketing programs 
using card transaction data. 
[0010] US. Pat. App. Pub. No. 2008/0217397, published 
on Sep. 11, 2008 and entitled “Real-Time AWards Determi 
nations,” discloses a system for facilitating transactions With 
real-time aWards determinations for a cardholder, in Which 
the aWard may be provided to the cardholder as a credit on the 
cardholder’s statement. 
[0011] The disclosures of the above discussed patent docu 
ments are hereby incorporated herein by reference. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0012] The embodiments are illustrated by Way of example 
and not limitation in the ?gures of the accompanying draW 
ings in Which like references indicate similar elements. 
[0013] FIG. 1 illustrates a system to provide services based 
on transaction data according to one embodiment. 
[0014] FIG. 2 illustrates the generation of an aggregated 
spending pro?le according to one embodiment. 
[0015] FIG. 3 shoWs a method to generate an aggregated 
spending pro?le according to one embodiment. 
[0016] FIG. 4 shoWs a system to provide information based 
on transaction data according to one embodiment. 
[0017] FIG. 5 illustrates a transaction terminal according to 
one embodiment. 

[0018] FIG. 6 illustrates an account identifying device 
according to one embodiment. 
[0019] FIG. 7 illustrates a data processing system accord 
ing to one embodiment. 
[0020] FIG. 8 shoWs the structure of account data for pro 
viding loyalty programs according to one embodiment. 
[0021] FIG. 9 shoWs a system to obtain purchase details 
according to one embodiment. 
[0022] FIG. 10 shoWs a system to match online activities 
With o?line transactions according to one embodiment. 
[0023] FIGS. 11-12 shoW methods to match online activi 
ties With o?line transactions according to one embodiment. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

Introduction 

[0024] In one embodiment, transaction data, such as 
records of transactions made via credit accounts, debit 
accounts, prepaid accounts, bank accounts, stored value 
accounts and the like, is processed to provide information for 
various services, such as reporting, benchmarking, advertis 
ing, content or offer selection, customiZation, personaliZa 
tion, prioritization, etc. 
[0025] In one embodiment, an advertising netWork is pro 
vided based on a transaction handler to present personaliZed 
or targeted advertisements/offers on behalf of advertisers. A 
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computing apparatus of, or associated With, the transaction 
handler uses the transaction data and/or other data, such as 
account data, merchant data, search data, social networking 
data, Web data, etc., to develop intelligence information about 
individual customers, or certain types or groups of customers. 
The intelligence information can be used to select, identify, 
generate, adjust, prioritize, and/or personaliZe advertise 
ments/ offers to the customers. In one embodiment, the trans 
action handler is further automated to process the advertise 
ment fees charged to the advertisers, using the accounts of the 
advertisers, in response to the advertising activities. 

[0026] In one embodiment, the computing apparatus cor 
relates transactions With activities that occurred outside the 
context of the transaction, such as online advertisements pre 
sented to the customers that at least in part cause the o?line 
transactions. The correlation data can be used to demonstrate 
the success of the advertisements, and/or to improve intelli 
gence information about hoW individual customers and/or 
various types or groups of customers respond to the adver 
tisements. 

[0027] In one embodiment, the computing apparatus cor 
relates, or provides information to facilitate the correlation of, 
transactions With online activities of the customers, such as 
searching, Web broWsing, social networking and consuming 
advertisements, With other activities, such as Watching tele 
vision programs, and/or With events, such as meetings, 
announcements, natural disasters, accidents, neWs announce 
ments, etc. 

[0028] In one embodiment, the correlation results are used 
in predictive models to predict transactions and/or spending 
patterns based on activities or events, to predict activities or 
events based on transactions or spending patterns, to provide 
alerts or reports, etc. 

[0029] In one embodiment, a single entity operating the 
transaction handler performs various operations in the ser 
vices provided based on the transaction data. For example, in 
the presentation of the personaliZed or targeted advertise 
ments, the single entity may perform the operations such as 
generating the intelligence information, selecting relevant 
intelligence information for a given audience, selecting, iden 
tifying, adjusting, prioritizing, personaliZing and/ or generat 
ing advertisements based on selected relevant intelligence 
information, and facilitating the delivery of personaliZed or 
targeted advertisements, etc. Alternatively, the entity operat 
ing the transaction handler cooperates With one or more other 
entities by providing information to these entities to alloW 
these entities to perform at least some of the operations for 
presentation of the personaliZed or targeted advertisements. 
[0030] A determination that the o?line purchase resulted 
from the online advertisement “closes the loop” for the adver 
tisement process. By closing the loop in this Way, advertisers, 
advertisement (ad) netWorks, search engines, publishers, and 
other entities can understand the full value of their advertising 
activities. Further, by linking consumers’ online activities to 
o?line purchases, the return on investment for online adver 
tising activities can be determined and optimiZed. 

[0031] In one embodiment, a transaction handler is con?g 
ured to facilitate the identi?cation of a transaction resulting 
from an activity occurring in a substantially separate context 
or environment, such as an o?line transaction in a “brick and 
mortar” retail store resulting from an online advertisement or 
an online search. To facilitate the identi?cation of a transac 

Feb. 10, 2011 

tion in one embodiment, information about the activity and 
information about the transaction are matched to correlate the 
activity and the transaction. 
[0032] In one embodiment, the matching process involves 
the use of an offer for a discount, an incentive, a rebate, a 
reWard, reWard points, cash back, a gift, etc. The offer is to be 
provided in the advertisement associated With an online activ 
ity and redeemed in a payment transaction, processed via the 
transaction handler, thus correlating the advertisement and 
the transaction. 
[0033] For example, in one embodiment, an offer is pro 
vided to a user in the form of a coupon presented in an 
advertisement. The offer can be uploaded into an account of 
the user to simplify the redemption of the coupon; and the 
account of the user can be used to make a payment, processed 
by the transaction handler, during Which the coupon is 
redeemed. The redemption of the coupon in connection With 
the transaction correlates the transaction With the advertise 
ment that provides the coupon and thus further links the 
transaction to the activity that leads to the advertisement, such 
as a search that causes the presentation of the advertisement. 

[0034] In one embodiment, a search engine, publisher, 
advertiser, ad netWork, online merchant, or other entity may 
present personaliZed or targeted information or advertise 
ments to provide the offer. In one embodiment, the transac 
tion handler uses transaction data, account data, merchant 
data and/or other data to develop intelligence information 
about individual customers, or types or groups of customers. 
The intelligence information can then be used to identify, 
generate, select, prioritiZe, and/or adjust personaliZed or tar 
geted advertisements speci?c to the customers. In another 
embodiment, the advertisement is presented Without the intel 
ligence information from the transaction handler. 
[0035] In one embodiment, the advertisement is presented 
to a customer in an online environment. For example, during 
a Website visit, the customer is presented With an electronic 
advertisement to purchase a product or service. The transac 
tion handler is to determine that the customer has later entered 
into a transaction to purchase the product or service in an 
o?line environment. As an example, a transaction in an of?ine 
environment may include a purchase at a traditional “brick 
and mortar” store. 

[0036] In one embodiment, the transaction handler is to use 
predetermined correlation criteria to link the online advertise 
ment and the o?line transaction and to determine Whether the 
subsequent of?ine transaction by the customer resulted from 
the earlier presentation of the online advertisement to the 
customer. 

[0037] In one embodiment, the predetermined correlation 
criteria include the identity of an offer. For example, an offer 
engine is used to present the offer to a customer in one 
embodiment. The offer engine can be implemented via a Web 
portal of the transaction handler or another media channel. 
The offer may be, for example, an online offer, such as a 
coupon. The offer includes an identi?er, such as a coupon 
code. In one embodiment, the identi?er of the offer is pro 
vided to the operator of the transaction handler and stored in 
association With an account of the customer. Via online track 
ing, the identi?er of the offer is also associated With online 
activity of a user, such as vieWing an advertisement, perform 
ing online searches, broWsing Web pages, or any other kind of 
online activities. 
[0038] When the customer later enters into an o?line trans 
action (e.g., an of?ine credit card, debit card, or prepaid card 
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transaction), the customer is to request the redemption of the 
offer based on the identities of the offer. Once the transaction 
handler determines the identi?er of the offer in connection 
With the o?line transaction, the operator of the transaction 
handler can use the identi?er of the offer to link the o?line 
transaction With the online activity of the user. 
[0039] The transaction in Which the offer is redeemed may 
occur in any channel and thus may include, for example, an 
o?line transaction, an online transaction, or a mobile trans 
action. 
[0040] The use of an identi?er of an offer in this Way links 
online behavior and of?ine behavior across different mer 
chants, and accordingly improves customer behavior tracking 
and alloWs better targeting of offers to customers. In addition, 
advertisers Will realiZe better returns on investment for their 
campaigns. 
[0041] In one embodiment, the online advertisement is pro 
vided by the transaction handler. In another embodiment, the 
online advertisement is provided by a media channel separate 
from the transaction handler, such as a search engine, a pub 
lisher, an advertiser, an ad netWork, an online merchant, etc. 
[0042] In one embodiment, the process to correlate a trans 
action With an advertisement includes correlating informa 
tion at multiple levels, such as the identity of the merchant, the 
identity of the consumer, the details of the advertisement 
and/ or offer and the purchase, etc. 

[0043] In one embodiment, the identity of the consumer is 
tracked at least in part by the transaction handler. For 
example, a Web portal of the transaction handler may use a 
transparent pixel in an online advertisement to track the iden 
tity of the online user, Which can be subsequently correlated 
to the account information of the user. 

[0044] For example, a URL, or other address or reference, 
is included in a Webpage that is to display the online adver 
tisement (119) in one embodiment. The URL points to a user 
tracker (113), such as a portal (143) of the transaction handler 
(103). Upon doWnloading the advertisement (119) in a 
broWser at the point of interaction (107), the URL directs the 
broWser to the transaction handler (103) to receive a transpar 
ent pixel, or other token, that may be added to the advertise 
ment Without impacting the appearance or impression of the 
advertisement (119). In the process of providing the pixel, the 
transaction handler (103) can ascertain the source of the 
Webpage (e. g., referral URL) in Which the advertisement 
(119) appears. The transaction handler (103) can also ascer 
tain the IP address of the point of interaction (107) or other 
identi?er, such as a broWser cookie. The identi?er, in turn, can 
be linked to an account number (e.g., 302 or 142) to identify 
the user (101). Details about identifying the user (101) in one 
embodiment are provided in the section entitled “PROFILE 
MATCHING” and “BROWSER COOKIE.” 

[0045] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) is to use 
merchant data to match an online advertisement (119) With an 
o?line purchase. For example, in one embodiment, a mer 
chant is identi?ed in, or associated With, the online advertise 
ment (119). If a subsequent of?ine purchase is not transacted 
With the same merchant, the o?line purchase is then deter 
mined to not result from the online advertisement (119) in one 
embodiment. 
[0046] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) is to use a 
broWser cookie, or other identi?ers, to match an online adver 
tisement (119) With an o?line purchase. For example, in one 
embodiment, the online advertisement (119) is associated 
With a broWser cookie stored in the point of interaction (107) 
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on Which the online advertisement (119) appears. The 
broWser cookie is used to determine an account number (e. g., 
302 or 142). If a subsequent o?line purchase is transacted 
using a different account number, the o?line purchase is then 
determined to not result from the online advertisement (119). 
[0047] In one embodiment, a consumer opt-in mechanism 
is implemented to alloW the use of a broWser cookie in this 
manner and/ or link the broWser cookie to the account number 
(e.g., 302 or 142) of the user (101). In one embodiment, 
broWser cookie information is obtained from companies 
other than the entity operating the correlator (117) or the 
transaction handler (103). 
[0048] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) is to use 
actions by the user (101) to match an online advertisement 
(119) With an o?line purchase. For example, in one embodi 
ment, the actions of the user (101) acting upon a coupon can 
be used to determine that an of?ine purchase redeeming the 
coupon results from an online advertisement (119) providing 
the coupon. 
[0049] In one embodiment, some or all of the matching 
techniques discussed herein are used separately, or combined 
to match an online advertisement (119) With an o?line pur 
chase. In one embodiment, When the predetermined correla 
tion criteria are applied to the matching process, the correlator 
(117) produces a binary correlation result (123) indicating 
Whether the of?ine purchase resulted from the online adver 
tisement (119). In another embodiment, When the predeter 
mined correlation criteria are applied to the matching process, 
the correlator (117) produces a qualitative or quantitative 
correlation result (123) indicating a likelihood or probability 
of linkage betWeen the online advertisement (119) and the 
o?line purchase. 
[0050] In one embodiment, the correlation result (123) may 
be provided from the transaction handler (103) to a search 
engine, publisher, advertiser, ad netWork, online merchant, or 
other entity, to determine the effectiveness of the advertise 
ments (including the effectiveness of their placements and 
presentations), better measure and optimiZe return on invest 
ment for their advertising campaigns, and optimiZe offers, 
and thus drive conversions and purchase amounts, etc. 
[0051] Further details and examples about correlating 
online activities With of?ine purchases in one embodiment 
are provided in the section entitled “ONLINE ACTIVITIES 
TO OFFLINE PURCHASES.” 

System 

[0052] FIG. 1 illustrates a system to provide services based 
on transaction data according to one embodiment. In FIG. 1, 
the system includes a transaction terminal (105) to initiate 
?nancial transactions for a user (101), a transaction handler 
(103) to generate transaction data (109) from processing the 
?nancial transactions of the user (101) (and the ?nancial 
transactions of other users), a pro?le generator (121) to gen 
erate transaction pro?les (127) based on the transaction data 
(109) to provide information/intelligence about user prefer 
ences and spending patterns, a point of interaction (107) to 
provide information and/or offers to the user (101), a user 
tracker (113) to generate user data (125) to identify the user 
(101) using the point of interaction (107), a pro?le selector 
(129) to select a pro?le (131) speci?c to the user (101) iden 
ti?ed by the user data (125), and an advertisement selector 
(133) to select, identify, generate, adjust, prioritiZe and/or 
personaliZe advertisements for presentation to the user (101) 
on the point of interaction (107) via a media controller (115). 
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[0053] In one embodiment, the system further includes a 
correlator (117) to correlate user speci?c advertisement data 
(119) With transactions resulting from the user speci?c adver 
tisement data (119). The correlation results (123) can be used 
by the pro?le generator (121) to improve the transaction 
pro?les (127). 
[0054] In one embodiment, the transaction pro?les (127) 
are generated from the transaction data (109) in a Way as 
illustrated in FIGS. 2 and 3. For example, in FIG. 3, an 
aggregated spending pro?le (341) is generated via the factor 
analysis (327) and cluster analysis (329) to summarize (335) 
the spending pattems/behaviors re?ected in the transaction 
records (301). 
[0055] In one embodiment, a data Warehouse (149) as illus 
trated in FIG. 4 is coupled With the transaction handler (103) 
to store the transaction data (109) and other data, such as 
account data (111), transaction pro?les (127) and correlation 
results (123). In FIG. 4, a portal (143) is coupled With the data 
Warehouse (149) to provide data or information derived from 
the transaction data (109), in response to a query request from 
a third party or as an alert or noti?cation message. 

[0056] In FIG. 4, the transaction handler (103) is coupled 
betWeen an issuer processor (145) in control of a consumer 
account (146) and an acquirer processor (147) in control of a 
merchant account (148). An account identi?cation device 
(141) is con?gured to carry the account information (142) 
that identi?es the consumer account (146) With the issuer 
processor (145) and provide the account information (142) to 
the transaction terminal (105) of a merchant to initiate a 
transaction betWeen the user (101) and the merchant. 
[0057] FIGS. 5 and 6 illustrate examples of transaction 
terminals (105) and account identi?cation devices (141). 
FIG. 7 illustrates the structure of a data processing system that 
can be used to implement, With more or feWer elements, at 
least some of the components in the system, such as the point 
of interaction (107), the transaction handler (103), the portal 
(143), the data Warehouse, the account identi?cation device 
(141), the transaction terminal (105), the user tracker (113), 
the pro?le generator (121), the pro?le selector (129), the 
advertisement selector (133), the media controller (115), etc. 
Some embodiments use more or feWer components than those 
illustrated in FIGS. 1 and 4-7, as further discussed in the 
section entitled “VARIATIONS.” 

[0058] In one embodiment, the transaction data (109) 
relates to ?nancial transactions processed by the transaction 
handler (103); and the account data (111) relates to informa 
tion about the account holders involved in the transactions. 
Further data, such as merchant data that relates to the location, 
business, products and/or services of the merchants that 
receive payments from account holders for their purchases, 
can be used in the generation of the transaction pro?les (127, 
341). 
[0059] In one embodiment, the ?nancial transactions are 
made via an account identi?cation device (141), such as 
?nancial transaction cards (e.g., credit cards, debit cards, 
banking cards, etc.); the ?nancial transaction cards may be 
embodied in various devices, such as plastic cards, chips, 
radio frequency identi?cation (RFID) devices, mobile 
phones, personal digital assistants (PDAs), etc.; and the ?nan 
cial transaction cards may be represented by account identi 
?ers (e.g., account numbers or aliases). In one embodiment, 
the ?nancial transactions are made via directly using the 
account information (142), Without physically presenting the 
account identi?cation device (141). 
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[0060] Further features, modi?cations and details are pro 
vided in various sections of this description. 

CentraliZed Data Warehouse 

[0061] In one embodiment, the transaction handler (103) 
maintains a centraliZed data Warehouse (149) organiZed 
around the transaction data (109). For example, the central 
iZed data Warehouse (149) may include, and/or support the 
determination of, spend band distribution, transaction count 
and amount, merchant categories, merchant by state, card 
holder segmentation by velocity scores, and spending Within 
merchant target, competitive set and cross-section. 
[0062] In one embodiment, the centraliZed data Warehouse 
(149) provides centraliZed management but alloWs decentral 
iZed execution. For example, a third party strategic marketing 
analyst, statistician, marketer, promoter, business leader, etc., 
may access the centraliZed data Warehouse (149) to analyZe 
customer and shopper data, to provide folloW-up analyses of 
customer contributions, to develop propensity models for 
increased conversion of marketing campaigns, to develop 
segmentation models for marketing, etc. The centraliZed data 
Warehouse (149) can be used to manage advertisement cam 
paigns and analyZe response pro?tability. 
[0063] In one embodiment, the centraliZed data Warehouse 
(149) includes merchant data (e.g., data about sellers), cus 
tomer/business data (e.g., data about buyers), and transaction 
records (301) betWeen sellers and buyers over time. The cen 
traliZed data Warehouse (149) can be used to support corpo 
rate sales forecasting, fraud analysis reporting, sales/cus 
tomer relationship management (CRM) business 
intelligence, credit risk prediction and analysis, advanced 
authoriZation reporting, merchant benchmarking, business 
intelligence for small business, reWards, etc. 
[0064] In one embodiment, the transaction data (109) is 
combined With external data, such as surveys, benchmarks, 
search engine statistics, demographics, competition informa 
tion, emails, etc., to ?ag key events and data values, to set 
customer, merchant, data or event triggers, and to drive neW 
transactions and neW customer contacts. 

Transaction Pro?le 

[0065] In FIG. 1, the pro?le generator (121) generates 
transaction pro?les (127) based on the transaction data (109), 
the account data (111), and/or other data, such as non-trans 
actional data, Wish lists, merchant provided information, 
address information, information from social netWork Web 
sites, information from credit bureaus, information from 
search engines, information about insurance claims, informa 
tion from DNA databanks, and other examples discussed in 
Us. patent application Ser. No. 12/614,603, ?led Nov. 9, 
2009 and entitled “Analyzing Local Non-Transactional Data 
With Transactional Data in Predictive Models,” the disclosure 
of Which is hereby incorporated herein by reference. 
[0066] In one embodiment, the transaction pro?les (127) 
provide intelligence information on the behavior, pattern, 
preference, propensity, tendency, frequency, trend, and bud 
get of the user (101) in making purchases. In one embodi 
ment, the transaction pro?les (127) include information about 
What the user (101) oWns, such as points, miles, or other 
reWards currency, available credit, and received offers, such 
as coupons loaded into the accounts of the user (101). 

[0067] In one embodiment, the transaction pro?les (127) 
include information based on past offer/coupon redemption 
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patterns. In one embodiment, the transaction pro?les (127) 
include information on shopping patterns in retail stores as 
Well as online, including frequency of shopping, amount 
spent in each shopping trip, distance of merchant location 
(retail) from the address of the account holder(s), etc. 
[0068] In one embodiment, the transaction handler (103) 
provides at least part of the intelligence for the prioritization, 
generation, selection, customiZation and/or adjustment of the 
advertisement for delivery Within a transaction process 
involving the transaction handler (103). For example, the 
advertisement may be presented to a customer in response to 
the customer making a payment via the transaction handler 
(103). 
[0069] Some of the transaction pro?les (127) are speci?c to 
the user (101), or to an account of the user (101), or to a group 
of users of Which the user (101) is a member, such as a 
household, family, company, neighborhood, city, or group 
identi?ed by certain characteristics related to online activi 
ties, of?ine purchase activities, merchant propensity, etc. 
[0070] In one embodiment, the pro?le generator (121) gen 
erates and updates the transaction pro?les (127) in batch 
mode periodically. In other embodiments, the pro?le genera 
tor (121) generates the transaction pro?les (127) in real time, 
or just in time, in response to a request received in the portal 
(143) for such pro?les. 
[0071] In one embodiment, the transaction pro?les (127) 
include the values for a set of parameters. Computing the 
values of the parameters may involve counting transactions 
that meet one or more criteria, and/or building a statistically 
based model in Which one or more calculated values or trans 

formed values are put into a statistical algorithm that Weights 
each value to optimiZe its collective predictiveness for vari 
ous predetermined purposes. 
[0072] Further details and examples about the transaction 
pro?les (127) in one embodiment are provided in the section 
entitled “AGGREGATED SPENDING PROFILE.” 

Non-Transactional Data 

[0073] In one embodiment, the transaction data (109) is 
analyZed in connection With non-transactional data to gener 
ate transaction pro?les (127) and/or to make predictive mod 
els. 
[0074] In one embodiment, transactions are correlated With 
non-transactional events, such as neWs, conferences, shoWs, 
announcements, market changes, natural disasters, etc. to 
establish cause and effect relations to predict future transac 
tions or spending patterns. For example, non-transactional 
data may include the geographic location of a neWs event, the 
date of an event from an events calendar, the name of a 
performer for an upcoming concert, etc. The non-transac 
tional data can be obtained from various sources, such as 
neWspapers, Websites, blogs, social netWorking sites, etc. 
[0075] In one embodiment, When the cause and effect rela 
tionships betWeen the transactions and non-transactional 
events are knoWn (e.g., based on prior research results, 
domain knoWledge, expertise), the relationships can be used 
in predictive models to predict future transactions or spending 
patterns, based on events that occurred recently or are hap 
pening in real time. 
[0076] In one embodiment, the non-transactional data 
relates to events that happened in a geographical area local to 
the user (101) that performed the respective transactions. In 
one embodiment, a geographical area is local to the user (101) 
When the distance from the user (101) to locations in the 
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geographical area is Within a convenient range for daily or 
regular travel, such as 20, 50 or 100 miles from an address of 
the user (101), or Within the same city or Zip code area of an 
address of the user (101). Examples of analyses of local 
non-transactional data in connection With transaction data 
(109) in one embodiment are provided in US. patent appli 
cation Ser. No. 12/614,603, ?led Nov. 9, 2009 and entitled 
“Analyzing Local Non-Transactional Data With Transac 
tional Data in Predictive Models,” the disclosure of Which is 
hereby incorporated herein by reference. 
[0077] In one embodiment, the non-transactional data is 
not limited to local non-transactional data. For example, 
national non-transactional data can also be used. 

[0078] In one embodiment, the transaction records (301) 
are analyZed in frequency domain to identify periodic fea 
tures in spending events. The periodic features in the past 
transaction records (301) can be used to predict the probabil 
ity of a time WindoW in Which a similar transaction Would 
occur. For example, the analysis of the transaction data (109) 
can be used to predict When a next transaction having the 
periodic feature Would occur, With Which merchant, the prob 
ability of a repeated transaction With a certain amount, the 
probability of exception, the opportunity to provide an adver 
tisement or offer such as a coupon, etc. In one embodiment, 
the periodic features are detected through counting the num 
ber of occurrences of pairs of transactions that occurred 
Within a set of predetermined time intervals and separating 
the transaction pairs based on the time intervals. Some 
examples and techniques for the prediction of future transac 
tions based on the detection of periodic features in one 
embodiment are provided in US. patent application Ser. No. 
12/773,770, ?led May 4, 2010 and entitled “Frequency 
Based Transaction Prediction and Processing,” the disclosure 
of Which is hereby incorporated herein by reference. 
[0079] Techniques and details of predictive modeling in 
one embodiment are provided in US. Pat. Nos. 6,119,103, 
6,018,723, 6,658,393, 6,598,030, and 7,227,950, the disclo 
sures of Which are hereby incorporated herein by reference. 

[0080] In one embodiment, offers are based on the point 
of-service to offeree distance to alloW the user (101) to obtain 
in-person services. In one embodiment, the offers are selected 
based on transaction history and shopping patterns in the 
transaction data (109) and/or the distance betWeen the user 
(101) and the merchant. In one embodiment, offers are pro 
vided in response to a request from the user (101), or in 
response to a detection of the location of the user (101). 
Examples and details of at least one embodiment are provided 
in US. patent application Ser. No. 11/767,218, ?led Jun. 22, 
2007, assigned Pub. No. 2008/0319843, and entitled “Supply 
of Requested Offer Based on Point-of Service to Offeree 
Distance,” US. patent application Ser. No. 11/755,575, ?led 
May 30, 2007, assigned Pub. No. 2008/0300973, and entitled 
“Supply of Requested Offer Based on Offeree Transaction 
History,” US. patent application Ser. No. 11/855,042, ?led 
Sep. 13, 2007, assigned Pub. No. 2009/ 0076896, and entitled 
“Merchant Supplied Offer to a Consumer Within a Predeter 
mined Distance,” US. patent application Ser. No. 11/855, 
069, ?led Sep. 13, 2007, assigned Pub. No. 2009/0076925, 
and entitled “Offeree Requested Offer Based on Point-of 
Service to Offeree Distance,” and US. patent application Ser. 
No. 12/428,302, ?led Apr. 22, 2009 and entitled “Receiving 
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an Announcement Triggered by Location Data,” the disclo 
sures of Which applications are hereby incorporated herein by 
reference. 

Targeting Advertisement 

[0081] In FIG. 1, an advertisement selector (133) priori 
tizes, generates, selects, adjusts, and/ or customizes the avail 
able advertisement data (135) to provide user speci?c adver 
tisement data (119) based at least in part on the user speci?c 
pro?le (131). The advertisement selector (133) uses the user 
speci?c pro?le (131) as a ?lter and/or a set of criteria to 
generate, identify, select and/ or prioritize advertisement data 
for the user (101). A media controller (115) delivers the user 
speci?c advertisement data (119) to the point of interaction 
(107) for presentation to the user (101) as the targeted and/or 
personalized advertisement. 
[0082] In one embodiment, the user data (125) includes the 
characterization of the context at the point of interaction 
(107). Thus, the use of the user speci?c pro?le (131), selected 
using the user data (125), includes the consideration of the 
context at the point of interaction (107) in selecting the user 
speci?c advertisement data (119). 
[0083] In one embodiment, in selecting the user speci?c 
advertisement data (119), the advertisement selector (133) 
uses not only the user speci?c pro?le (131), but also infor 
mation regarding the context at the point of interaction (107). 
For example, in one embodiment, the user data (125) includes 
information regarding the context at the point of interaction 
(107); and the advertisement selector (133) explicitly uses the 
context information in the generation or selection of the user 
speci?c advertisement data (119). 
[0084] In one embodiment, the advertisement selector 
(133) may query for speci?c information regarding the user 
(101) before providing the user speci?c advertisement data 
(119). The queries may be communicated to the operator of 
the transaction handler (103) and, in particular, to the trans 
action handler (103) or the pro?le generator (121). For 
example, the queries from the advertisement selector (133) 
may be transmitted and received in accordance With an appli 
cation programming interface or other query interface of the 
transaction handler (103), the pro?le generator (121) or the 
portal (143) of the transaction handler (103). 
[0085] In one embodiment, the queries communicated 
from the advertisement selector (133) may request intelli 
gence information regarding the user (101) at any level of 
speci?city (e.g., segment level, individual level). For 
example, the queries may include a request for a certain ?eld 
or type of information in a cardholder’s aggregate spending 
pro?le (341). As another example, the queries may include a 
request for the spending level of the user (101) in a certain 
merchant category over a prior time period (e.g., six months). 
[0086] In one embodiment, the advertisement selector 
(133) is operated by an entity that is separate from the entity 
that operates the transaction handler (103). For example, the 
advertisement selector (133) may be operated by a search 
engine, a publisher, an advertiser, an ad network, or an online 
merchant. The user speci?c pro?le (131) is provided to the 
advertisement selector (133) to assist the customization of the 
user speci?c advertisement data (119). 
[0087] In one embodiment, advertising is targeted based on 
shopping patterns in a merchant category (e. g., as represented 
by a Merchant Category Code (MCC)) that has high correla 
tion of spending propensity With other merchant categories 
(e. g., other MCCs). For example, in the context of a ?rst MCC 
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for a targeted audience, a pro?le identifying second MCCs 
that have high correlation of spending propensity With the 
?rst MCC can be used to select advertisements for the tar 
geted audience. 
[0088] In one embodiment, the aggregated spending pro?le 
(341) is used to provide intelligence information about the 
spending patterns, preferences, and/ or trends of the user 
(101). For example, a predictive model can be established 
based on the aggregated spending pro?le (341) to estimate the 
needs of the user (101). For example, the factor values (344) 
and/or the cluster ID (343) in the aggregated spending pro?le 
(341) can be used to determine the spending preferences of 
the user (101). For example, the channel distribution (345) in 
the aggregated spending pro?le (341) can be used to provide 
a customized offer targeted for a particular channel, based on 
the spending patterns of the user (101). 
[0089] In one embodiment, mobile advertisements, such as 
offers and coupons, are generated and disseminated based on 
aspects of prior purchases, such as timing, location, and 
nature of the purchases, etc. In one embodiment, the size of 
the bene?t of the offer or coupon is based on purchase volume 
or spending amount of the prior purchase and/or the subse 
quent purchase that may qualify for the redemption of the 
offer. Further details and examples of one embodiment are 
provided in Prov. U.S. patent application Ser. No. 11/960, 
162, ?led Dec. 19, 2007, assigned Pub. No. 2008/0201226, 
and entitled “Mobile Coupon Method and Portable Consumer 
Device for Utilizing Same,” the disclosure of Which is hereby 
incorporated herein by reference. 
[0090] In one embodiment, conditional reWards are pro 
vided to the user (101); and the transaction handler (103) 
monitors the transactions of the user (101) to identify redeem 
able reWards that have satis?ed the respective conditions. In 
one embodiment, the conditional reWards are selected based 
on transaction data (109). Further details and examples of one 
embodiment are provided in Prov. U.S. patent application Ser. 
No. 11/862,487, ?led Sep. 27, 2007 and entitled “Consumer 
Speci?c Conditional Rewards,” the disclosure of Which is 
hereby incorporated herein by reference. The techniques to 
detect the satis?ed conditions of conditional reWards can also 
be used to detect the transactions that satisfy the conditions 
speci?ed to locate the transactions that result from online 
activities, such as online advertisements, searches, etc., to 
correlate the transactions With the respective online activities. 
[0091] Further details about targeted offer delivery in one 
embodiment are provided in Us. patent application Ser. No. 
12/185,332, ?led Aug. 4, 2008, assigned Pub. No. 2010/ 
0030644, and entitled “TargetedAdvertising by Payment Pro 
cessor History of Cashless Acquired Merchant Transaction 
on Issued Consumer Account,” and in Us. patent application 
Ser. No. (Attorney Docket No. P-40823/119945 
408231/US), ?led Aug. 3, 2010, the disclosure of Which is 
hereby incorporated herein by reference. 

Pro?le Matching 

[0092] In FIG. 1, the user tracker (113) obtains and gener 
ates context information about the user (101) at the point of 
interaction (107), including user data (125) that characterizes 
and/or identi?es the user (101). The pro?le selector (129) 
selects a user speci?c pro?le (131) from the set of transaction 
pro?les (127) generated by the pro?le generator (121), based 
on matching the characteristics of the transaction pro?les 
(127) and the characteristics of the user data (125). For 
example, the user data (125) indicates a set of characteristics 
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of the user (101); and the pro?le selector (129) selects the user 
speci?c pro?le (131) that is for a particular user or a group of 
users and that best matches the set of characteristics speci?ed 
by the user data (125). 
[0093] In one embodiment, the pro?le selector (129) 
receives the transaction pro?les (127) in a batch mode. The 
pro?le selector (129) selects the user speci?c pro?le (131) 
from the batch of transaction pro?les (127) based on the user 
data (125). Alternatively, the pro?le generator (121) gener 
ates the transaction pro?les (127) in real time; and the pro?le 
selector (129) uses the user data (125) to query the pro?le 
generator (121) to generate the user speci?c pro?le (131) in 
real time, or just in time. The pro?le generator (121) generates 
the user speci?c pro?le (131) that best matches the user data 
(125). 
[0094] In one embodiment, the user tracker (113) identi?es 
the user (101) based on the user activity on the transaction 
terminal (1 05) (e. g., having visited a set of Web sites, currently 
visiting a type of Web pages, search behavior, etc.). 
[0095] In one embodiment, the user data (125) includes an 
identi?er of the user (101), such as a global unique identi?er 
(GUID), a personal account number (PAN) (e. g., credit card 
number, debit card number, or other card account number), or 
other identi?ers that uniquely and persistently identify the 
user (101) Within a set of identi?ers of the same type. Alter 
natively, the user data (125) may include other identi?ers, 
such as an Internet Protocol (IP) address of the user (101), a 
name or user name ofthe user (101), or a broWser cookie ID, 

Which identify the user (101) in a local, temporary, transient 
and/or anonymous manner. Some of these identi?ers of the 
user (101) may be provided by publishers, advertisers, ad 
netWorks, search engines, merchants, or the user tracker 
(113). In one embodiment, such identi?ers are correlated to 
the user (101) based on the overlapping or proximity of the 
time period of their usage to establish an identi?cation refer 
ence table. 

[0096] In one embodiment, the identi?cation reference 
table is used to identify the account information (142) (e.g., 
account number (302)) based on characteristics of the user 
(101) captured in the user data (125), such as broWser cookie 
ID, IP addresses, and/or timestamps on the usage of the IP 
addresses. In one embodiment, the identi?cation reference 
table is maintained by the operator of the transaction handler 
(103). Alternatively, the identi?cation reference table is main 
tained by an entity other than the operator of the transaction 
handler (103). 
[0097] In one embodiment, the user tracker (113) deter 
mines certain characteristics of the user (101) to describe a 
type or group of users of Which the user (101) is a member. 
The transaction pro?le of the group is used as the user speci?c 
pro?le (131). Examples of such characteristics include geo 
graphical location or neighborhood, types of online activities, 
speci?c online activities, or merchant propensity. In one 
embodiment, the groups are de?ned based on aggregate infor 
mation (e.g., by time of day, or household), or segment (e. g., 
by cluster, propensity, demographics, cluster IDs, and/ or fac 
tor values). In one embodiment, the groups are de?ned in part 
via one or more social netWorks. For example, a group may be 
de?ned based on social distances to one or more users on a 

social netWork Website, interactions betWeenusers on a social 
netWork Website, and/or common data in social netWork pro 
?les of the users in the social netWork Website. 

[0098] In one embodiment, the user data (125) may match 
different pro?les at a different granularity or resolution (e.g., 
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account, user, family, company, neighborhood, etc.), With 
different degrees of certainty. The pro?le selector (129) and/ 
or the pro?le generator (121) may determine or select the user 
speci?c pro?le (131) With the ?nest granularity or resolution 
With acceptable certainty. Thus, the user speci?c pro?le (131) 
is most speci?c or closely related to the user (101). 
[0099] In one embodiment, the advertisement selector 
(133) uses further data in prioritizing, selecting, generating, 
customizing and adjusting the user speci?c advertisement 
data (119). For example, the advertisement selector (133) 
may use search data in combination With the user speci?c 
pro?le (131) to provide bene?ts or offers to a user (101) at the 
point of interaction (107). For example, the user speci?c 
pro?le (131) can be used to personaliZe the advertisement, 
such as adjusting the placement of the advertisement relative 
to other advertisements, adjusting the appearance of the 
advertisement, etc. 

BroWser Cookie 

[0100] In one embodiment, the user data (125) uses 
broWser cookie information to identify the user (101). The 
broWser cookie information is matched to account informa 
tion (142) or the account number (302) to identify the user 
speci?c pro?le (131), such as aggregated spending pro?le 
(341) to present effective, timely, and relevant marketing 
information to the user (101), via the preferred communica 
tion channel (e.g., mobile communications, Web, mail, email, 
POS, etc.) Within a WindoW of time that could in?uence the 
spending behavior of the user (101). Based on the transaction 
data (109), the user speci?c pro?le (131) can improve audi 
ence targeting for online advertising. Thus, customers Will get 
better advertisements and offers presented to them; and the 
advertisers Will achieve better return-on-investment for their 
advertisement campaigns. 
[0101] In one embodiment, the broWser cookie that identi 
?es the user (101) in online activities, such as Web broWsing, 
online searching, and using social netWorking applications, 
can be matched to an identi?er of the user (101) in account 
data (111), such as the account number (302) of a ?nancial 
payment card of the user (101) or the account information 
(142) of the account identi?cation device (141) of the user 
(101). In one embodiment, the identi?er of the user (101) can 
be uniquely identi?ed via matching IP address, timestamp, 
cookie ID and/or other user data (125) observed by the user 
tracker (113). 
[0102] In one embodiment, a look up table is used to map 
broWser cookie information (e.g., IP address, timestamp, 
cookie ID) to the account data (111) that identi?es the user 
(101) in the transaction handler (103). The look up table may 
be established via correlating overlapping or common por 
tions of the user data (125) observed by different entities or 
different user trackers (113). 
[0103] For example, in one embodiment, a ?rst user tracker 
(113) observes the card number of the user (101) at a particu 
lar IP address for a time period identi?ed by a timestamp (e. g., 
via an online payment process); a second user tracker (113) 
observes the user (101) having a cookie ID at the same IP 
address for a time period near or overlapping With the time 
period observed by the ?rst user tracker (113). Thus, the 
cookie ID as observed by the second user tracker (113) can be 
linked to the card number of the user (101) as observed by the 
?rst user tracker (113). The ?rst user tracker (113) may be 
operated by the same entity operating the transaction handler 
(103) or by a different entity. Once the correlation betWeen 
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the cookie ID and the card number is established via a data 
base or a look up table, the cookie ID can be subsequently 
used to identify the card number of the user (101) and the 
account data (111). 
[0104] In one embodiment, the portal (143) is con?gured to 
observe a card number of a user (101) While the user (101) 
uses an IP address to make an online transaction. Thus, the 
portal (143) can identify a consumer account (146) based on 
correlating an IP address used to identify the user (101) and IP 
addresses recorded in association With the consumer account 

(146). 
[0105] For example, in one embodiment, When the user 
(101) makes a payment online by submitting the account 
information (142) to the transaction terminal (105) (e.g., an 
online store), the transaction handler (103) obtains the IP 
address from the transaction terminal (105) via the acquirer 
processor (147). The transaction handler (103) stores data to 
indicate the use of the account information (142) at the IP 
address at the time of the transaction request. When an IP 
address in the query received in the portal (143) matches the 
IP address previously recorded by the transaction handler 
(103), the portal (143) determines that the user (101) identi 
?ed by the IP address in the request is the same user (101) 
associated With the account of the transaction initiated at the 
IP address. In one embodiment, a match is found When the 
time of the query request is Within a predetermined time 
period from the transaction request, such as a feW minutes, 
one hour, a day, etc. In one embodiment, the query may also 
include a cookie ID representing the user (101). Thus, 
through matching the IP address, the cookie ID is associated 
With the account information (142) in a persistent Way. 
[0106] In one embodiment, the portal (143) obtains the IP 
address of the online transaction directly. For example, in one 
embodiment, a user (101) chooses to use a passWord in the 
account data (111) to protect the account information (142) 
for online transactions. When the account information (142) 
is entered into the transaction terminal (105) (e.g., an online 
store or an online shopping cart system), the user (101) is 
connected to the portal (143) for the veri?cation of the pass 
Word (e.g., via a pop up WindoW, or via redirecting the Web 
broWser of the user (101)). The transaction handler (103) 
accepts the transaction request after the passWord is veri?ed 
via the portal (143). Through this veri?cation process, the 
portal (143) and/ or the transaction handler (103) obtain the IP 
address of the user (101) at the time the account information 
(142) is used. 
[0107] In one embodiment, the Web broWser of the user 
(101) communicates the user provided passWord to the portal 
(143) directly Without going through the transaction terminal 
(105) (e.g., the server of the merchant). Alternatively, the 
transaction terminal (1 05) and/ or the acquirer processor (147) 
may relay the passWord communication to the portal (143) or 
the transaction handler (103). 
[0108] In one embodiment, the portal (143) is con?gured to 
identify the consumer account (146) based on the IP address 
identi?ed in the user data (125) through mapping the IP 
address to a street address. For example, in one embodiment, 
the user data (125) includes an IP address to identify the user 
(101); and the portal (143) can use a service to map the IP 
address to a street address. For example, an Internet service 
provider knoWs the street address of the currently assigned IP 
address. Once the street address is identi?ed, the portal (143) 
can use the account data (111) to identify the consumer 
account (146) that has a current address at the identi?ed street 

Feb. 10, 2011 

address. Once the consumer account (146) is identi?ed, the 
portal (143) can provide a transaction pro?le (131) speci?c to 
the consumer account (146) of the user (101). 
[0109] In one embodiment, the portal (143) uses a plurality 
of methods to identify consumer accounts (146) based on the 
user data (125). The portal (143) combines the results from 
the different methods to determine the most likely consumer 
account (146) for the user data (125). 
[01 1 0] Details about the identi?cation of consumer account 
(146) based on user data (125) in one embodiment are pro 
vided in Us. patent application Ser. No. (Attorney 
Docket No. P-40937/119945-409371/US), ?led Aug. 3, 
2010, the disclosure of Which is hereby incorporated herein 
by reference. 

Close the Loop 

[0111] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) is used to 
“close the loop” for the tracking of consumer behavior across 
an on-line activity and an “off-line” activity that results at 
least in part from the on-line activity. In one embodiment, 
online activities, such as searching, Web broWsing, social 
netWorking, and/or consuming online advertisements, are 
correlated With respective transactions to generate the corre 
lation result (123) in FIG. 1. The respective transactions may 
occur o?lline, in “brick and mortar” retail stores, or online but 
in a context outside the online activities, such as a credit card 
purchase that is performed in a Way not visible to a search 
company that facilitates the search activities. 
[0112] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) is to iden 
tify transactions resulting from searches or online advertise 
ments. For example, in response to a query about the user 
(101) from the user tracker (113), the correlator (117) iden 
ti?es an of?ine transaction performed by the user (101) and 
sends the correlation result (123) about the o?line transaction 
to the user tracker (113), Which alloWs the user tracker (113) 
to combine the information about the o?line transaction and 
the online activities to provide signi?cant marketing advan 
tages. 
[0113] For example, a marketing department could corre 
late an advertising budget to actual sales. For example, a 
marketer can use the correlation result (123) to study the 
effect of certain prioritization strategies, customization 
schemes, etc. on the impact on the actual sales. For example, 
the correlation result (123) can be used to adjust or prioritize 
advertisement placement on a Web site, a search engine, a 
social netWorking site, an online marketplace, or the like. 
[0114] In one embodiment, the pro?le generator (121) uses 
the correlation result (123) to augment the transaction pro?les 
(127) With data indicating the rate of conversion from 
searches or advertisements to purchase transactions. In one 
embodiment, the correlation result (123) is used to generate 
predictive models to determine What a user (101) is likely to 
purchase When the user (101) is searching using certain key 
Words or When the user (101) is presented With an advertise 
ment or offer. In one embodiment, the portal (143) is con?g 
ured to report the correlation result (123) to a partner, such as 
a search engine, a publisher, or a merchant, to alloW the 
partner to use the correlation result (123) to measure the 
effectiveness of advertisements and/or search result customi 
zation, to arrange reWards, etc. 
[0115] Illustratively, a search engine entity may display a 
search page With particular advertisements for ?at panel tele 
visions produced by companies A, B, and C. The search 
engine entity may then compare the particular advertisements 
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presented to a particular consumer With transaction data of 
that consumer and may determine that the consumer pur 
chased a ?at panel television produced by Company B. The 
search engine entity may then use this information and other 
information derived from the behavior of other consumers to 
determine the effectiveness of the advertisements provided 
by companies A, B, and C. The search engine entity can 
determine if the placement, the appearance, or other charac 
teristic of the advertisement results in actual increased sales. 
Adjustments to advertisements (e.g., placement, appearance, 
etc.) may be made to facilitate maximum sales. 
[0116] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) matches 
the online activities and the transactions based on matching 
the user data (125) provided by the user tracker (113) and the 
records of the transactions, such as transaction data (109) or 
transaction records (301). In another embodiment, the corr 
elator (117) matches the online activities and the transactions 
based on the redemption of offers/bene?ts provided in the 
user speci?c advertisement data (119). 
[0117] In one embodiment, the portal (143) is con?gured to 
receive a set of conditions and an identi?cation of the user 
(101), determine Whether there is any transaction of the user 
(101) that satis?es the set of conditions, and if so, provide 
indications of the transactions that satisfy the conditions and/ 
or certain details about the transactions, Which alloWs the 
requester to correlate the transactions With certain user activi 
ties, such as searching, Web broWsing, consuming advertise 
ments, etc. 
[0118] In one embodiment, the requester may not know the 
account number (302) of the user (101); and the portal (143) 
is to map the identi?er provided in the request to the account 
number (302) of the user (101) to provide the requested 
information. Examples of the identi?er being provided in the 
request to identify the user (101) include an identi?cation of 
an iFrame of a Web page visited by the user (101), a broWser 
cookie ID, an IP address and the day and time corresponding 
to the use of the IP address, etc. 
[0119] The information provided by the portal (143) can be 
used in pre-purchase marketing activities, such as customiZ 
ing content or offers, prioritizing content or offers, selecting 
content or offers, etc., based on the spending pattern of the 
user (101). The content that is customiZed, prioritized, 
selected, or recommended may be the search results, blog 
entries, items for sale, etc. 
[0120] The information provided by the portal (143) can be 
used inpost-purchase activities. For example, the information 
can be used to correlate an o?iine purchase With online activi 
ties. For example, the information can be used to determine 
purchases made in response to media events, such as televi 
sion programs, advertisements, neWs announcements, etc. 
[0121] Details about pro?le delivery, online activity to 
o?iine purchase tracking, techniques to identify the user spe 
ci?c pro?le (131) based on user data (125) (such as IP 
addresses), and targeted delivery of advertisement/offer/ben 
e?t in some embodiments are provided in Prov. US. Patent 
Application Ser. No. 61/231,244, ?led Aug. 4, 2009 and 
entitled “Systems and Methods for Pro?le-Based Advertise 
ment Delivery,” Prov. US. Patent Application Ser. No. 
61/231,251, ?led Aug. 4, 2009 and entitled “Systems and 
Methods for Online Search to Of?ine Purchase Tracking,” 
Prov. U.S. PatentApplication Ser. No. 61/232,114, ?ledAug. 
7, 2009 and entitled “Closed Loop Processing Including 
Abstracted Data,” Prov. US. Patent Application Ser. No. 
61/232,354, ?led Aug. 7, 2009 and entitled “Closed Loop 
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Process Providing Bene?t,” Prov. US. Patent Application 
Ser. No. 61/232,375, ?led Aug. 7, 2009 and entitled “Social 
NetWork Validation,” and Prov. US. Patent Application Ser. 
No. 61/232,742, ?led Aug. 10, 2009 and entitled “Cell Mar 
ketplace,” the disclosures of Which applications are incorpo 
rated herein by reference. 

Matching Advertisement & Transaction 

[0122] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) is con?g 
ured to receive information about the user speci?c advertise 
ment data (119), monitor the transaction data (109), identify 
transactions that can be considered results of the advertise 
ment corresponding to the user speci?c advertisement data 
(119), and generate the correlation result (123), as illustrated 
in FIG. 1. 
[0123] When the advertisement and the corresponding 
transaction both occur in an online checkout process, a Web 
site used for the online checkout process can be used to 
correlate the transaction and the advertisement. HoWever, the 
advertisement and the transaction may occur in separate pro 
cesses and/or under control of different entities (e.g., When 
the purchase is made o?iine at a retail store, While the adver 
tisement is presented outside the retail store). In one embodi 
ment, the correlator (117) uses a set of correlation criteria to 
identify the transactions that can be considered as the results 
of the advertisements. 
[0124] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) identi?es 
the transactions linked or correlated to the user speci?c adver 
tisement data (119) based on various criteria. For example, 
the user speci?c advertisement data (119) may include a 
coupon offering a bene?t contingent upon a purchase made 
according to the user speci?c advertisement data (119). The 
use of the coupon identi?es the user speci?c advertisement 
data (119), and thus alloWs the correlator (117) to correlate 
the transaction With the user speci?c advertisement data 

(119). 
[0125] In one embodiment, the user speci?c advertisement 
data (119) is associated With the identity or characteristics of 
the user (101), such as global unique identi?er (GUID), per 
sonal account number (PAN), alias, IP address, name or user 
name, geographical location or neighborhood, household, 
user group, and/or user data (125). The correlator (117) can 
link or match the transactions With the advertisements based 
on the identity or characteristics of the user (101) associated 
With the user speci?c advertisement data (119). For example, 
the portal (143) may receive a query identifying the user data 
(125) that tracks the user (101) and/or characteristics of the 
user speci?c advertisement data (119); and the correlator 
(117) identi?es one or more transactions matching the user 
data (125) and/or the characteristics of the user speci?c adver 
tisement data (119) to generate the correlation result (123). 
[0126] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) identi?es 
the characteristics of the transactions and uses the character 
istics to search for advertisements that match the transactions. 
Such characteristics may include GUID, PAN, IP address, 
card number, broWser cookie information, coupon, alias, etc. 
[0127] In FIG. 1, the pro?le generator (121) uses the cor 
relation result (123) to enhance the transaction pro?les (127) 
generated from the pro?le generator (121). The correlation 
result (123) provides details on the purchases and/or indicates 
the effectiveness of the user speci?c advertisement data 

(119). 
[0128] In one embodiment, the correlation result (123) is 
used to demonstrate to the advertisers the effectiveness of the 
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advertisements, to process incentive or rewards associated 
With the advertisements, to obtain at least a portion of adver 
tisement revenue based on the effectiveness of the advertise 
ments, to improve the selection of advertisements, etc. 

Coupon Matching 

[0129] In one embodiment, the correlator (117) identi?es a 
transaction that is a result of an advertisement (e. g., 119) 
When an offer or bene?t provided in the advertisement is 
redeemed via the transaction handler (103) in connection 
With a purchase identi?ed in the advertisement. 
[0130] For example, in one embodiment, When the offer is 
extended to the user (101), information about the offer can be 
stored in association With the account of the user (101) (e. g., 
as part ofthe account data (111)). The user (101) may visit the 
portal (143) of the transaction handler (103) to vieW the stored 
offer. 
[0131] The offer stored in the account of the user (101) may 
be redeemed via the transaction handler (103) in various 
Ways. For example, in one embodiment, the correlator (117) 
may doWnload the offer to the transaction terminal (105) via 
the transaction handler (103) When the characteristics of the 
transaction at the transaction terminal (105) match the char 
acteristics of the offer. 
[0132] After the offer is doWnloaded to the transaction ter 
minal (105), the transaction terminal (105) automatically 
applies the offer When the condition of the offer is satis?ed in 
one embodiment. Alternatively, the transaction terminal 
(105) alloWs the user (101) to selectively apply the offers 
doWnloaded by the correlator (117) or the transaction handler 
(103). In one embodiment, the correlator (117) sends remind 
ers to the user (101) at a separate point of interaction (107) 
(e. g., a mobile phone) to remind the user (101) to redeem the 
offer. In one embodiment, the transaction handler (103) 
applies the offer (e. g., via statement credit), Without having to 
doWnload the offer (e. g., coupon) to the transaction terminal 
(105). Examples and details of redeeming offers via state 
ment credit are provided in Us. patent application Ser. No. 
12/566,350, ?led Sep. 24, 2009 and entitled “Real-Time 
Statement Credits and Noti?cations,” the disclosure of Which 
is hereby incorporated herein by reference. 
[0133] In one embodiment, the offer is captured as an 
image and stored in association With the account of the user 
(101). Alternatively, the offer is captured in a text format (e.g., 
a code and a set of criteria), Without replicating the original 
image of the coupon. 
[0134] In one embodiment, When the coupon is redeemed, 
the advertisement presenting the coupon is correlated With a 
transaction in Which the coupon is redeemed, and/or is deter 
mined to have resulted in a transaction. In one embodiment, 
the correlator (117) identi?es advertisements that have 
resulted in purchases, Without having to identify the speci?c 
transactions that correspond to the advertisements. 
[0135] Details about offer redemption via the transaction 
handler (103) in one embodiment are provided in Us. patent 
application Ser. No. (Attorney Docket No. P-41016/ 
119945-410161/US), ?led Aug. 3, 2010, the disclosure of 
Which is hereby incorporated herein by reference. 

On ATM & POS Terminal 

[0136] In one example, the transaction terminal (105) is an 
automatic teller machine (ATM), Which is also the point of 
interaction (107). When the user (101) approaches the ATM 
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to make a transaction (e.g., to WithdraW cash via a credit card 
or debit card), the ATM transmits account information (142) 
to the transaction handler (103). The account information 
(142) can also be considered as the user data (125) to select 
the user speci?c pro?le (131). The user speci?c pro?le (131) 
can be sent to an advertisement network to query for a tar 

geted advertisement. After the advertisement netWork 
matches the user speci?c pro?le (131) With user speci?c 
advertisement data (119) (e.g., a targeted advertisement), the 
transaction handler (103) may send the advertisement to the 
ATM, together With the authorization for cash WithdraWal. 

[0137] In one embodiment, the advertisement shoWn on the 
ATM includes a coupon that offers a bene?t that is contingent 
upon the user (101) making a purchase according to the 
advertisement. The user (101) may vieW the offer presented 
on a White space on the ATM screen and select to load or store 

the coupon in a storage device of the transaction handler (103) 
under the account of the user (101). The transaction handler 
(103) communicates With the bank to process the cash With 
draWal. After the cash WithdraWal, the ATM prints the receipt 
Which includes a con?rmation of the coupon, or a copy of the 

coupon. The user (101) may then use the coupon printed on 
the receipt. Alternatively, When the user (101) uses the same 
account to make a relevant purchase, the transaction handler 
(103) may automatically apply the coupon stored under the 
account of the user (101), or automatically doWnload the 
coupon to the relevant transaction terminal (105), or transmit 
the coupon to the mobile phone of the user (101) to alloW the 
user (101) to use the coupon via a display of the coupon on the 
mobile phone. The user (101) may visit a Web portal (143) of 
the transaction handler (103) to vieW the status of the coupons 
collected in the account of the user (101). 

[0138] In one embodiment, the advertisement is forWarded 
to the ATM via the data stream for authorization. In another 
embodiment, the ATM makes a separate request to a server of 
the transaction handler (103) (e.g., a Web portal) to obtain the 
advertisement. Alternatively, or in combination, the adver 
tisement (including the coupon) is provided to the user (101) 
at separate, different points of interactions, such as via a text 
message to a mobile phone of the user (101), via an email, via 
a bank statement, etc. 

[0139] Details of presenting targeted advertisements on 
ATMs based on purchasing preferences and location data in 
one embodiment are provided in Us. patent application Ser. 
No. 12/266,352, ?led Nov. 6, 2008 and entitled “System 
Including Automated Teller Machine With Data Bearing 
Medium,” the disclosure of Which is hereby incorporated 
herein by reference. 
[0140] In another example, the transaction terminal (105) is 
a POS terminal at the checkout station in a retail store (e.g., a 
self-service checkout register). When the user (101) pays for 
a purchase via a payment card (e.g., a credit card or a debit 
card), the transaction handler (103) provides a targeted adver 
tisement having a coupon obtained from an advertisement 
netWork. The user (101) may load the coupon into the account 
of the payment card and/or obtain a hardcopy of the coupon 
from the receipt. When the coupon is used in a transaction, the 
advertisement is linked to the transaction. 

[0141] Details of presenting targeted advertisements dur 
ing the process of authorizing a ?nancial payment card trans 
action in one embodiment are provided in Us. patent appli 
cation Ser. No. 11/799,549, ?led May 1, 2007, assigned Pub. 
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No. 2008/ 0275771, and entitled “Merchant Transaction 
Based Advertising,” the disclosure of Which is hereby incor 
porated herein by reference. 
[0142] In one embodiment, the user speci?c advertisement 
data (119), such as offers or coupons, is provided to the user 
(101) via the transaction terminal (105) in connection With an 
authoriZation message during the authoriZation of a transac 
tion processed by the transaction handler (103). The authori 
Zation message can be used to communicate the reWards 
quali?ed for by the user (101) in response to the current 
transaction, the status and/ or balance of reWards in a loyalty 
program, etc. Examples and details related to the authoriza 
tion process in one embodiment are provided in US. patent 
application Ser. No. 11/266,766, ?led Nov. 2, 2005, assigned 
Pub. No. 2007/0100691, and entitled “Method and System 
for Conducting Promotional Programs,” the disclosure of 
Which is hereby incorporated herein by reference. 
[0143] In one embodiment, When the user (101) is conduct 
ing a transaction With a ?rst merchant via the transaction 
handler (103), the transaction handler (103) may determine 
Whether the characteristics of the transaction satisfy the con 
ditions speci?ed for an announcement, such as an advertise 
ment, offer or coupon, from a second merchant. If the condi 
tions are satis?ed, the transaction handler (103) provides the 
announcement to the user (101). In one embodiment, the 
transaction handler (103) may auction the opportunity to 
provide the announcements to a set of merchants. Examples 
and details related to the delivery of such announcements in 
one embodiment are provided in US. patent application Ser. 
No. 12/428,241, ?led Apr. 22, 2009 and entitled “Targeting 
Merchant Announcements Triggered by Consumer Activity 
Relative to a Surrogate Merchant,” the disclosure of Which is 
hereby incorporated herein by reference. 
[0144] Details about delivering advertisements at a point of 
interaction that is associated With user transaction interac 
tions in one embodiment are provided in US. patent applica 
tion Ser. No. (Attorney Docket No. P-40821/119945 
408211/US), ?led Aug. 3, 2010, the disclosure of Which is 
hereby incorporated herein by reference. 

On Third Party Site 

[0145] In a further example, the user (101) may visit a third 
party Website, Which is the point of interaction (107) in FIG. 
1. The third party Website may be a Web search engine, a neWs 
Website, a blog, a social netWork site, etc. The behavior of the 
user (101) at the third party Website may be tracked via a 
broWser cookie, Which uses a storage space of the broWser to 
store information about the user (101) at the third party Web 
site. Alternatively, or in combination, the third party Website 
uses the server logs to track the activities of the user (101). In 
one embodiment, the third party Web site may alloW an adver 
tisement netWork to present advertisements on portions of the 
Web pages. The advertisement netWork tracks the user behav 
ior using its server logs and/ or broWser cookies. For example, 
the advertisement netWork may use a broWser cookie to iden 
tify a particular user across multiple Websites. Based on the 
referral uniform resource locators (URL) that cause the 
advertisement netWork to load advertisements in various Web 
pages, the advertisement netWork can determine the online 
behavior of the user (101) via analyZing the Web pages that 
the user (101) has visited. Based on the tracked online activi 
ties of the user (101), the user data (125) that characterizes the 
user (101) can be formed to query the pro?ler selector (129) 
for a user speci?c pro?le (131). 
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[0146] In one embodiment, the cookie identity of the user 
(101) as tracked using the cookie can be correlated to an 
account of the user (101), the family of the user (101), the 
company of the user (101), or other groups that include the 
user (101) as a member. Thus, the cookie identity can be used 
as the user data (125) to obtain the user speci?c pro?le (131). 
For example, When the user (101) makes an online purchase 
from a Web page that contains an advertisement that is tracked 
With the cookie identity, the cookie identity can be correlated 
to the online transaction and thus to the account of the user 
(101). For example, When the user (101) visits a Web page 
after authentication of the user (101), and the Web page 
includes an advertisement from the advertisement netWork, 
the cookie identity can be correlated to the authenticated 
identity of the user (101). For example, When the user (101) 
signs in to a Web portal of the transaction handler (103) to 
access the account of the user (101), the cookie identity used 
by the advertisement netWork on the Web portal can be cor 
related to the account of the user (101). 
[0147] Other online tracking techniques can also be used to 
correlate the cookie identity of the user (101) With an identi 
?er of the user (101) knoWn by the pro?le selector (129), such 
as a GUID, PAN, account number, customer number, social 
security number, etc. Subsequently, the cookie identity can be 
used to select the user speci?c pro?le (131). 

Multiple Communications 

[0148] In one embodiment, the entity operating the trans 
action handler (103) may provide intelligence for providing 
multiple communications regarding an advertisement. The 
multiple communications may be directed to tWo or more 
points of interaction With the user (101). 
[0149] For example, after the user (101) is provided With an 
advertisement via the transaction terminal (105), reminders 
or revisions to the advertisements can be sent to the user (101) 
via a separate point of interaction (107), such as a mobile 
phone, email, text message, etc. For example, the advertise 
ment may include a coupon to offer the user (101) a bene?t 
contingent upon a purchase. If the correlator (117) determines 
that the coupon has not been redeemed, the correlator (117) 
may send a message to the mobile phone of the user (101) to 
remind the user (101) about the offer, and/or revise the offer. 
[0150] Examples of multiple communications related to an 
offer in one embodiment are provided in US. patent applica 
tion Ser. No. 12/510,167, ?led Jul. 27, 2009 and entitled 
“Successive Offer Communications With an Offer Recipient,” 
the disclosure of Which is hereby incorporated herein by 
reference. 

Auction Engine 

[0151] In one embodiment, the transaction handler (103) 
provides a portal to alloW various clients to place bids accord 
ing to clusters (e.g., to target entities in the clusters for mar 
keting, monitoring, researching, etc.) 
[0152] For example, the cardholders may register in a pro 
gram to receive offers, such as promotions, discounts, sWeep 
stakes, reWard points, direct mail coupons, email coupons, 
etc. The cardholders may register With issuers, or With the 
portal (143) of the transaction handler (103). Based on the 
transaction data (109) or transaction records (301) and/or the 
registration data, the pro?le generator (121) is to identify the 
clusters of cardholders and the values representing the a?inity 
of the cardholders to the clusters. Various entities may place 


















































